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>> ABDUL WAHEED KAHN: Good afternoon, ladies and gentlemen. 
Welcome to this session on ICT for persons with disabilities. 
My name is Abdul Waheed Kahn.  I am the Assistant Director-
General for Communication and Information at UNESCO.  

This session is of 90-minute duration, which is an hour and a 
half, starting now.  And as you can see, we have a full panel, 
seven-member panel on this side, and I am pleased that the 
audience at least is slightly more than the total number of 
panel members.  So that's the good news.  

And the second good news is that women in the audience 
outnumber the men.  I'm not surprised.  Women are more 
compassionate, more caring, more concerned.  So anything that 
has to do with persons with disabilities, I think that interest 
is quite natural.  



I will not take time to introduce the panelists.  They are 
very distinguished people and have done wonderful work in their 
own constituencies in this particular field.  But I will request 
them as they come in to very briefly introduce about themselves 
and particularly their work on ICT for persons with 
disabilities.  

I will say a few words by way of introduction.  The members 
of the panel will then address approximately four questions. 
They will be free to address any of the four questions in five 
minutes.  It is not meant to be a formal presentation, but 
they're all very experienced people.  They know exactly how to 
communicate effectively in the time that is allotted to them.  

Now, as we all know, that roughly 10% of the world population 
has some form of disability or the other.  And according to an 
estimate, there are some 650 million persons with disabilities. 
And no group is as prone to exclusion and being marginalized as 
this particular group is.  There is no question about that.  In 
many of our organizations, we talk about addressing programs 
aimed at marginalized groups and communities.  There is 
absolutely no question in my mind that persons with disabilities 
constitute one of the most marginalized and exploited. 
Especially when we realize that 80% of the people with 
disabilities live in isolated rural areas in developing 
countries.  It is a matter of common knowledge that disabled 
people are disproportionately poor, and the poor people are 
disproportionately disabled.  The two go together.  

We also know that about 62 million children of primary school 
age cope with disability.  This is a matter of great concern to 
an organization like UNESCO.  About 186 million children with 
disabilities have not completed primary school.  Just think 
about it.  That 186 million children with disabilities have not 
completed primary school.  And I want to -- I want you to ponder 
about this.  Fewer than 2% of children -- that is fewer than 2% 
of children -- with disabilities in developing countries are in 
school.  That means a huge chunk of them do not have access to a 
school.  

So this divide is the result of lack of access to appropriate 
learning environment, employment opportunities, healthcare 
facilities, relevant information, as well as other services and 
facilities to improve people's lives.  

The international community has taken note of enormity of 
this problem or gravity of the situation, even as far back as 
1948, as part of the Universal Declaration of Human Rights, says 
all human beings are born free and equal in rights and dignity. 
And that certainly includes persons with disabilities.  

The United Nations Standards Rule on the Equalization of 
Opportunities for Persons with Disabilities was passed in 1993. 



The World Summit on the Information Society Action Plan of 2003 
also took note of the special needs of people -- of persons with 
disabilities.  The United Nations Convention on the Rights of 
Persons with Disabilities in December 2006 lays the foundation 
for the equalization of opportunities and full participation in 
society of persons with disabilities.  One can go on and on.  

Within the WSIS, their Action Plan includes in building 
Information Society, we shall pay particular attention to 
special needs of marginalized and vulnerable groups of society. 
And I don't need to repeat that persons with disabilities 
certainly are among the very top of that marginalized group.  

It also talks about the use of ICT in all the stages of 
education, training, human resource development, et cetera, et 
cetera, and in my view, perhaps one of the most empowering 
methods of the tools to involve people with information and 
knowledge is to equip them or is to provide them opportunities 
for education and training.  Once they acquire knowledge and 
skills, the economic opportunities open up for them, and then 
they are free to live a life of dignity, as we all deserve to 
live.  

The WSIS Action Plan also talks about the idea of promoting 
telework.  Certainly, telework is a very effective and 
convenient way of doing business for persons with disabilities, 
as you don't have to negotiate the distance every day from your 
place of living to your place of work.  

Let me now turn to what UNESCO's concerns have been.  UNESCO, 
throughout the world, the Information Society talked about 
building inclusive knowledge societies.  As societies have moved 
or transformed from being agricultural societies to industrial 
societies to now knowledge societies, there is an increasing 
role and importance of access to information and knowledge.  So 
when you talk about building inclusive knowledge societies, 
obviously, these 650 million people who are excluded today 
certainly must be included as part of inclusive knowledge 
societies.  

We believe that information and communication technology, 
because of the nature, the versatility, the potential, the 
power, are in a position to contribute to the empowerment of 
people with access to information and knowledge.  And to -- in 
my view, as I mentioned earlier, this is the best way to promote 
the welfare and the dignity of persons with disabilities.  

If I may just very quickly outline some of UNESCO's concerns, 
that includes development of enabling environment through 
appropriate national policies and strategies.  Encouraging 
governments to provide services to persons with disabilities 
such as equal access to the Internet, education, and employment. 
Develop national standards for services for persons with 



disabilities.  Train key professionals because unless you have 
the capacity, you cannot go any further to collect the data.  To 
adapt digital media to the nature of disabilities.  To carry out 
research and assign ministerial responsibility for disability 
issues.  And at local level, encourage the development of 
accessible applications, for example, Web technologies, and 
build capacity of disabled persons to use those new 
technologies.  

So these are some of the areas we have interacted with our 
sister organizations.  We were part of the telecom, and at that 
time, also, we arranged an exhibition, and I can see some of our 
key partners are here in this room today.  

We convened not too long ago a meeting at UNESCO of people 
who have significant experience, expertise, and concern in this 
area to make recommendations to us and to the international 
community as to what we can do.  And I'm sure that many 
international organizations, intergovernmental organizations, 
civil society, and private sector organizations are keen to 
contribute to this area, not only because it is essential, but 
it also makes a lot of sense that these 650 million people can 
be a productive economic force, and by empowering them with 
knowledge and information, we can make them productive citizens 
and give them the dignity, as I said earlier, that they deserve. 

So that is by way of introduction.  The issue is really very, 
very challenging.  It is much easier to talk about it than to 
really do something concrete, but without doing something 
concrete, talking alone will not help.  But this session is -- 
at least we have gathered a group of experts who are very, very 
distinguished and have done a lot of work in this area.  

So I will start by asking Mr. Faouzi Kardous, the Director of 
Sindbad Mediterranean Without Disabilities.  Over to you, sir.  

>> FAOUZI KARDOUS: Faouzi Kardous, Director of Sindbad 
Mediterranean and specialize in ICTs.  Also coordinator of an 
international network, a solidarity network, about 400 -- an 
international network, a solidarity network, about 400 people in 
an international network to boot, based in several places.  

I'm going to be talking about telework as a tool for 
insertion.  But first of all, I'd like to give a pretty alarming 
picture of the situation.  Over 650 million people are disabled, 
suffer from some handicap.  That's about 10% of the population, 
but 20% in Africa.  There are several factors, aging population, 
HIV/AIDS will exacerbate the situation in the coming years.  

All too often in countries, low-income countries, 
handicapped, disability is not a priority.  The situation is 
alarming.  The increase in disabled persons goes hand in hand 
with unemployment and other factors.  One of the most important 
challenges is social and economic rehabilitation and insertion 



for these handicapped persons, disabled persons.  
And the social aspects are catastrophic.  The United Nations 

Development Program, UNDP, says that disabled persons are 
considered to be ill and are sent to -- referred to medical 
services.  And the idea of making them self-sufficient is 
negligible.  In most countries, the same exclusion factors take 
place.  We know that this carries with it huge cost for society, 
and it's a shame because these people could be autonomous. 
Societies are depriving themselves of a huge labor force and are 
not realizing their full economic potential.  

For too long, professionals and policymakers have avoided 
taking this problem -- grasping this problem firmly and allowing 
these people to take part in their societies.  If we gave them 
the possibility to do so, people with disabilities could 
integrate fully into society.  So we need a new deal.  And we 
want to stop the image of disabled people being welfare 
recipients.  The world is going through important changes, and 
new opportunities make it possible to guarantee socioeconomic 
insertion for these people.  

Telework is probably the most hope giving amongst these.  It 
increases the opportunities for -- employment opportunities for 
people with disabilities.  People can work from home over the 
Internet or can work as independent workers or for decentralized 
companies.  This makes it possible to overcome many 
disabilities, reduced mobility or hearing disabilities.  

Sindbad Mediterranean, along with the governments, has been 
working to provide concrete responses to employment markets. 
And we try to adapt telework solutions to people's handicaps and 
to the labor markets where we work.  In the various countries 
that we work in, the methods are the following:  Informing and 
raising the awareness of companies, governments, associations, 
NGOs about the teleworking opportunities that are appropriate 
for these people.  In identifying potential skills among people 
with disabilities.  Determining priority action sectors where 
there's always a need for personnel.  Training people with 
disabilities in ICTs to facilitate their insertion in the sector 
after the first two phases have been completed.  Promoting pilot 
telework operations with employers and adapting these to 
different types of disabilities.  And finally, improving 
information for people with disabilities through specialized 
portals.  

Based on these first achievements, Sindbad Mediterranean has 
extended the contract.  Five agreements have been signed to set 
up similar centers in Dakar, Mauritania, and several other 
places.  The association is also considering working in 
Palestine and other places.  My colleagues will explain in more 
detail how these telework centers operate.  



(Applause) 
>> ABDUL WAHEED KHAN: Our next panelist is Andrea Saks.  She 

needs no introduction.  I especially in this house.  So please, 
Andrea.  

>> ANDREA SAKS:  Thank you very, very much.  I will give a 
little bit of background, just a tiny bit.  And I apologize for 
not being here yesterday.  I was trapped by the volcano ash in 
Brussels after coming back from Uganda.  

So I want to just say something that I'm extremely excited 
about.  They didn't tell me they were putting up captioning, and 
I was told by MarcAntoine, our wonderful technician who is 
taking care of all of this, that he took care of it all.  I 
don't have to do as much as I used to, and I really am delighted 
to be able to address you.  

I'm going to talk about the ITU-T, and am I supposed to go 
over there and do my own slides?  Because I can do that.  Can 
you do it for me?  

>> Yeah, I can do it.  
>> ANDREA SAKS:  Okay.  That would be fabulous.  Thank you. 

The ITU-T -- we'll go to slide 1 -- was actually the first and 
actually the first UN organization to really deal with 
accessibility, and it started in 1991.  And it was me.  That's 
19 years ago.  

We did an accessibility resolution called V.18, which was for 
text telephony because even though we, for a second, were 
compatible between the UK and the U.S., everybody began doing 
their own thing, and there was no standardization.  And the ITU 
didn't know we existed.  

So we had a fracturing of a technology that would have 
unified the deaf community over the telephone using typing 
machines, and this was before email, before the Internet, and 
before any of it, but it didn't work, and we weren't in time.  

It has been used, and I'm going to show you some other bits 
later, but I've only got a few slides.  I could talk for hours 
about that.  But since then, the ITU-T, in its standards groups, 
in the study groups that exist, have done other recommendations. 
ITU is a stand-alone accessibility recommendation, but the main 
idea now is to put accessibility features into all standards so 
they become mainstream and they're ordinary.  I mean, it's just 
normal.  If it's usable for a person with a disability, it's 
usable for everyone, so more and more industry is beginning to 
understand that, but we still have some problems, and I'll go 
into that in a second.  

We have been promoting a concept.  It started at the ITU. 
It's called total conversation.  Sorry.  Total communication. 
And we use and try to encourage our standards writers to use the 
principle of universal design, which means you start at the 



beginning with the concept that you are going to develop 
something that's going to be usable by more than just quote the 
average population.  You're going to take persons with 
disabilities into consideration.  

I made these slides very quickly, because as I say, I just 
came back from Uganda, and I left something out called the 
accessibility checklist.  We actually have a little standards 
five pages long that we give our engineers to go through before 
they start a new standard to see if they've covered some very 
important details.  We also have got a whole list of standards 
that we have listed that you can use, which I'm not going to go 
through.  

And as I said, we were the first to introduce realtime 
captioning, and I had the pleasure of doing the first double 
captioning in a workshop in Mali last year, where we actually 
had French and English captioners working with us at the same 
time.  There aren't many languages where we can caption, but we 
can caption in French, English, and Spanish, and the Japanese 
have their own form.  So it's growing, but the problem is there 
are not enough captioners in the world.  And today we have 
Heather, who I know quite well, who if I speak too fast, 
somebody kick me because that's the instinct is that you get 
excited, you have to speak at a good pace.  You have to 
introduce yourself before you actually talk so someone knows who 
it is, who is deaf, who might even be following this remotely.  

Now, I'm going to go very quickly through something called 
total conversation, which I mentioned.  If you notice, I put the 
pictures.  I've taken them from Gunnar Hellstrom's slides, who 
was one of the first Rapporteur's of an accessibility question 
in Study Group 16, and this is using total conversation and also 
combining with several other standards to create a situation 
where people can have an emergency services that has realtime 
text, voice, and video, so that you could sign, you could 
receive information through sign language, or you could type, 
and it even works through the deaf-blind.  You'll see that in a 
second.  

But the problem is industry is only beginning to twig that 
this might be a good idea.  Everybody can use that.  If you 
notice the gentleman in the mobile phone in the center, for 
developing countries, this is really interesting because you can 
use a mobile phone.  We do have mobile phones that you can sign 
on.  You can receive text on them.  You can use them for 
emergency services, for relay services.  And as you can tell, my 
background is really in deafness, but I am -- it's growing 
because there are other kinds of disabilities that can use this 
system.  

Just to show you quickly, here is a deaf-blind woman using 



total conversation.  Now, isn't this interesting that she could 
actually work from home, as our previous speaker mentioned, and 
she has a device that gets the information by Braille, and she 
can sign, so she can communication with somebody else who will 
then type the information back to her.  

Here is a whole list of things we've done.  Resolution 70 was 
passed by WTSA, which then allows us to have persons with 
disabilities to participate in standardization.  So nothing 
about us without us becomes a reality.  Question 26 is the 
multimedia question on accessibility.  Question -- it should be 
Question 4.  I did this so fast.  That was last session's.  But 
it's now Question 4, and I'll correct that before it goes on the 
Web -- that does human factors.  And human factors can deal with 
people who are not disabled.  They can deal with children, other 
people who are older, and we now not call elderly people 
elderly.  I'm in that bracket, and I would prefer to be called 
an older person with age-related disabilities.  So some of the 
wording is going to change.  

They formed the Joint Coordination Activity on Accessibility 
and Human Factors.  I am the convener of that.  That allows me 
to go clear across the ITU and work, for example, with my 
colleague, Susan, who is in the ITU-D.  So we often now work 
together in other areas, and we just did one in Uganda.  

Here is a list of all the different accessibility and 
accessibility-enhanced standards that we have done, including 
the bottom one, which is the most interesting because it 
basically mainstreamed accessibility features into a regular 
requirements document for IPTV.  In other words, it isn't stuck 
at the end where somebody says, oh, I don't have to do that. 
It's right inside the actual document as a normal part of it.  

Is we also do and sponsor the IGS Dynamic Coalition on 
Accessibility, and that deals with the Internet, and we organize 
a lot of the workshops.  We use people and we communicate with 
them with these people who have disabilities.  They become our 
speakers at IGF.  And we support this organization by the list 
of things that we do, mainly -- oh, and this is where my mistake 
is.  I just left Shadi Abou-Zahra, and this is his website, and 
I meant to put another one in, but he is very much on the brain, 
and Susan is going to talk more on that.  One minute I am told, 
one minute.  Okay.  I am nearly there.  

So we basically are very involved in Internet governance and 
how to use the Internet on many levels.  I am only the 
organizer.  The talent comes from the members who have the 
expertise.  

This is the message -- and I'm going to end with this. 
Standards are not enough.  Without implementation from industry, 
we're lost.  Universal design must be used at the beginning of 



all the creations of anything to do with any technology.  Or you 
don't have any accessibility, and it costs too much to fix it 
later.  

We've got to stop industry from making new technology that 
creates barriers.  For instance, when talking pictures came, 
that was the end of the silent films, and the deaf couldn't go. 
That's an old one, but you get the idea.  And stopping industry 
from using proprietary standards.  Instant messaging.  AOL does 
not communicate with Google, does not communicate with Gmail, 
and wouldn't it be nice if it did?

And here's the information to reach us.  This is the tip of 
the iceberg, and thank you very much for letting me address you. 

(Applause) 
>> ABDUL WAHEED KHAN: Thank you very much.  It was very 

disciplined presentation.  
>> ANDREA SAKS: I did it in five?  
(Laughter) 
>> ABDUL WAHEED KHAN: A little over five, but that's fine. 

You get A-plus.  
>> ANDREA SAKS: Thank you.  
>> ABDUL WAHEED KHAN: May I now request Mr. Lucien Stanzione, 

Mayor of Althen des Paluds, please.  
>> LUCIEN STANZIONE: Yes.  Good afternoon, everybody.  As 

Mayor, I'm sharing my experience with you here today.  First of 
all, Althen des Paluds is a small town in France, about 500 
inhabitants, and we've always taken a great interest in the 
issue of disability.  What do I mean by interest?  

Well, a few years ago, along with the general council of the 
region, we took part in an initiative.  We set up a center for 
people suffering from MS.  Multiple sclerosis is a disease that 
affects the nervous system and leads to serious disabilities, 
with mobility problems which appear very quickly.  

So we worked with about 50 patients who suffer from MS.  They 
all live in our town, and our first objective was to find out 
how, in a town of that size, we could meet the needs of these 
people who have a disease and have been cut off from the rest of 
the community.  These people come from all over France.  

So first of all, I wanted to work on the issue of 
accessibility in an urban setting.  So we wanted to adapt all 
the facilities.  We wanted to adapt the pavements, the roads so 
that everyone could move around the town.  That was the first 
thing we worked on.  

The second thing was to make sure that these people had a 
social life.  In our town, while it's not always easy to provide 
for 50 people with disabilities in such a small town, so it was 
quite an education for us.  It was an education for the 
population of the town.  We carried out information meetings 



about what the disability is, what it entails, how difficult it 
can be to move around.  But it was also educational for the 
people with disabilities.  They had to rethink how they live 
their lives in a small town, how they can reach out to other 
people, have exchanges with the other people within the 
community.  

This was felt in social activities.  We wanted to 
continuously associate the people with disabilities with the 
activities that took place in the town.  And in fact, some 
people are part of the town -- some of these people with 
disabilities are part of the town council, so they even helped 
organize the activities.  And I have visited the center several 
times myself.  They are fellow citizens and should be considered 
as such.  

But we wanted to take things even further.  We wanted to not 
only help them live with this disability; we also wanted to make 
sure that they had a real social life.  We wanted to make sure 
that they weren't isolated.  And we were also aware of the fact 
that work plays a very important part in social integration.  We 
are part of collective life because we work.  That's why the 
regional council in province and an association we were working 
with in the south of France decided to launch an initiative for 
telework, because people who are affected by MS especially are, 
first of all, affected in the lower limbs.  But their mental 
faculties, their ability to work, is unaffected.  

So we started this initiative.  It was a great adventure for 
us.  And the idea was to make sure that people who have been 
isolated, who have been cut off from the working world that they 
had known until then, to make sure that they could work with 
private and government partners to maintain social relations 
through work.  So we worked with various institutions, a few of 
which I've quoted already, and we set up an integration program. 

And there are people from all kinds of social backgrounds, 
people with varying degrees of disability, unemployed people, 
elderly people, older people.  And we're not doing this in an 
isolated manner.  As I said, we're working with the region, with 
other communities, other municipalities nearby.  In fact, 
there's a representative from one of the neighboring towns here 
today.  We worked with lots of institutions to promote this 
telework center.  

There is also an initiative in the Department of 
(Indiscernible) which is called the permanent exhibition center 
for disabilities.  And this is where we intend to put things 
into practice.  What do I mean by this?  We're not going to show 
disabilities like a freak show, if you like.  We want to show 
what can be done when people really become involved, again 
people are really committed to this type of approach.  And we 



want to give people hope.  We want to show them that it's 
possible to give these people the means to move ahead with their 
lives.  

And a lot of doctors have shown that when you have social 
relations, when you continue to work, when you continue to 
interact, then it can have a positive effect on the development 
of the disease.  It can stabilize the symptoms and evolution of 
the disease.  We don't want these people to suffer any more than 
they have to.  

So this is our project.  Okay.  It's quite ambitious for such 
a small town.  And it's true that we rely a great deal on other 
institutions, including yours, Mr. Chairman, because it's only a 
small community, but there's a lot of will.  We intend to move 
ahead, and we will win.  Thank you.  

(Applause) 
>> ABDUL WAHEED KHAN: Thank you, Mr. Mayor, for you to share 

your experiences with us today.  Our next speaker is going to be 
Mr. Mokhtar Ben Ali.  Mr. Ali.  

>> MOKHTAR BEN ALI: Good afternoon.  I will be presenting the 
Center of Telework for Persons with Disabilities in Tunis.  

First of all, definition of telework.  There are three main 
elements here.  Work must be done at a certain distance for an 
employer using new ICTs.  So based on this definition, telework 
is a way for people with disabilities to continue to play a role 
in society and confirm their citizenship.  

The founding members of this center are the -- several 
associations in Tunis.  There's also a training center for 
telework that has participated in this program.  And we've been 
working in collaboration with the general council of several 
regions of France.  

A protocol was signed in 2001, and the center opened in 2006. 
The objective of this center is to ensure social and 
professional reinsertion of people with disabilities, and we 
want to give them opportunities, we want them to be able to 
choose amongst a variety of different professions.  We also want 
to train these people with disabilities in how to use telework. 

What is our target population?  Well, during the first phase, 
it was people suffering from mobility disabilities, people who 
have formal education but were not able to find work.  During 
the second phase, we looked into other disabilities.  We may 
have to make some other arrangements to extend it to all 
disabilities.  

There are three departments in the center, the Training 
Department, the Social and Professional Insertion Department, 
and the Telework Department.  

This just quickly summarizes how telework operates.  So the 
work is sent through to the employee.  The work is carried out 



by the employee, and then there is a monitoring and follow-up 
phase by the employer.  

What have we accomplished so far?  Well, we've already had 
two training sessions.  We gave training to 15 people.  86% of 
these people have found work since.  We have also worked with 
the regulatory authorities in Tunisia to make sure these people 
can have access to the same job opportunities as people who do 
not suffer from disabilities.  

Here you have a list of the people who were trained, their 
diplomas, and the companies that they work for.  This is the 
second training session and the list of people, once again, with 
their diplomas and the companies that hired them.  

We also work in partnership with the unemployment agency in 
Tunisia.  We carried out another training session in the 
unemployment center in Tunis.  The objective of this training 
session or this seminar was to learn through doing.  So the 
participants were asked to describe their potential to choose 
the projects on which they wanted to work and specify what their 
skills and qualifications were.  

And I see that I'm running out of time, so I just want to 
tell you who we've been working with nationally and 
internationally, who our main partners are.  The national 
partners first of all.  The Ministry for Social Affairs and 
Solidarity; the Ministry of Employment; and the Ministry for 
Education and Information.  International partners, the General 
Counsel for the (Indiscernible) region in France.  The regional 
counsel for (speaking French) the association for persons with 
mobility disabilities.  Thank you very much.  

(Applause) 
>> ABDUL WAHEED KHAN: Thank you, Mr. Ali, for sharing your 

experience and expertise on the telework of your organization. 
Our next speaker is Mr. Pierre Petit.  

>> PIERRE PETIT: Here I represent the Human Rights 
Association.  The association is a general association in that 
we work with all disabilities.  We work on theoretical issues, 
such as the rights of disabled persons.  We also have more 
practical services.  We have training sessions, for example, for 
people with disabilities by people with disabilities.  We have a 
legal branch which is currently in Paris, and we have a major 
website, which I am in charge of.  And it exists in several 
languages.  

And I'm here to talk about the Internet and Internet access 
for persons with disabilities.  In 1975, when I was working on 
my PhD, I started analyzing how French civilization could be 
taught through videos, and I saw that there was a discrepancy 
between certain messages, images, sounds, videos, and the way in 
which these signals are understood.  So in other words, how 



these are perceived by the students.  
30 years later, in 2004, when I was asked to take over the 

running of the website, I was faced with a similar problem, or 
rather, an extension of this understanding issue.  Creating a 
website for persons with disabilities is very difficult.  It has 
to be easy to read.  We need to have voice technology for 
visually impaired people.  You have to be able to find your way 
around the website.  Whether it's physically or mentally, 
because we also deal with mental disabilities.  This meant that 
we had to simplify the general structure of the website in some 
cases.  

81% of websites -- and here I'm referring to UNESCO 
statistics -- do not respect Web Content Accessibility 
Guidelines.  In other words, people with disabilities cannot 
have comfortable access to the content of these websites.  It's 
true that the standards are extremely restrictive, very binding, 
very difficult to use.  They're almost a disability for website 
designers.  You need to know HTML language, you need to know Web 
design inside out, and only real professionals can take all of 
these issues into account.  

Those who are in charge of associations rarely have that 
level of knowledge, so the websites generally don't meet these 
standards.  

At least a minimum should be applied, but it's true, you need 
the skills.  These standards, the WCAG standards, have existed 
since 1999, and there are 92 recommendations in all.  I won't be 
going into any details, of course, but I wanted to point out the 
three most easily applicable recommendations, just to give you 
an idea of what you can do in practical terms.  

Font.  You need simple font.  Certain letters are hard to 
read in certain fonts, like Times Roman.  The size of the 
letters must be medium, at least 12.  Images must use text 
alternates, which means that the visually impaired users should 
be able to have a vocal reading of a descriptive text included 
in the image.  

I've only given you three examples because I don't want to 
take up too much time, but to conclude, what I'd like to say is 
communicating is, first and foremost, understanding.  You have 
to understand the image, the text, the context, and the people 
you're communicating with.  

We are inundated with messages.  There are hundreds of 
television channels available through satellite or cable. 
Hundreds, sometimes thousands of emails are sent each day.  We 
get text messages.  But very often, we don't understand the 
content.  Too much information kills information.  And very 
often, this material is difficult to read.  It's too small. 
There are too many spelling mistakes, abbreviations.  It's a 



newly encoded language, which means that it's even more 
difficult for people with disabilities to have access to this 
information.  

Our role, as webmasters, is to make sure that it is easier to 
understand, easier to read.  This way we'll be doing a positive 
job because good information means, first and foremost, good 
understanding.  That is how we'll be able to contribute to 
preserving the dignity of persons with disabilities.  Thank you. 

(Applause) 
>> ABDUL WAHEED KHAN: It's remarkable for a professor, ex-

professor, to do this in such an exemplary manner.  Thank you, 
sir.  

Next I invite Mr. Gilles Canet, Director of Association of 
APAHM.  

>> GILLES CANET: Good afternoon.  I am the Director of an 
association called APAHM, an association of people with physical 
disabilities.  We make -- we work mainly in the north of France. 

The Association was created about 20 years ago by a hospital 
originally to help people with disabilities who had specific 
needs.  For example, they needed help finding a job or 
accommodation.  I'm one of the founding members of the 
Association.  So as I said, we've been working in several areas 
for the past 20 years.  The main area is accommodation, housing. 
Whether people are disabled or not, the first basic right of any 
person is to have a roof over their heads, and, of course, for 
people with disabilities, they need to find accommodation that 
is adapted to their needs.  

And 20 years ago, it was particularly difficult to find 
accommodation that met these basic needs.  Even though more and 
more efforts are being made -- and it was very interesting to 
hear the mayor of a small town a little earlier -- but in our 
country, unfortunately, architects and designers are reluctant 
to make housing accessible to persons with disabilities because, 
of course, it's more expensive.  

So we've become involved in a lot of housing activities, 
initiatives, and we work on about 450 houses per year.  We have 
a specificity.  Unfortunately -- and this comes back to what the 
mayor was saying earlier on -- there are some disabilities that 
are so severe, so penalizing, that from a technical point of 
view, it's even more difficult to meet their needs and that 
means that they require special funding.  We have to develop 
products which are specially adapted to these severe cases.  

The second area in which we do a lot of work is employment. 
When you're disabled and once you've found an apartment or a 
house, the next step is to find a job.  In France, we have quite 
a lot of legislation, especially one law which was recently 
adopted, which imposes some constraints on companies.  They have 



to employ a certain number of persons with disabilities, but 
it's still very difficult to find a job.  That's why we've been 
doing a lot of work in partnership with many companies in 
France, so we're trying to convince them that persons with 
disabilities are just as productive as people without 
disabilities.  

But we also have to work hand in hand with the people with 
disabilities because in our country, at least, they tend to give 
up a little too easily.  Sometimes they need to be given a 
little push to go out there to actually look for a job.  It's 
something that we've seen quite a lot in our work.  

A third area of work is family support.  A lot of families 
choose to look after disabled relatives themselves, but in a lot 
of cases, it means that one member of the family has to stop 
working to look after this person with disabilities.  So our 
association is sort of a child-minding service.  That's not the 
right word, but we give them care support.  We also give them 
medical advice, and we can help to take care of people with 
severe disabilities.  

In addition to these activities, we work in various other 
areas, including telework.  We started talking to people with 
severe disabilities who are looking for work, people with MS, 
for example, people who were at home and were unable to travel 
to a workplace.  So we wanted to make sure that they could work 
from home, and we wanted to give them the training they needed 
to work from home.  

It's true that IT experience, IT skills are a bonus for 
anybody who is looking for work, but especially for people who 
can't physically go out.  So in order to work, they have to have 
appropriate training.  They need to develop interfaces.  We 
can't work the same way with people who are tetraplegic as we do 
with visually impaired people.  We need to adapt our solutions 
to the patients.  We also need to adapt our solutions with the 
companies they intend to work with.  

So we set up a training session, and now a dozen people can 
work from home.  In fact, this program -- I won't go into 
details, but I just wanted to point out that telework is a very 
useful tool, but it can be a source of isolation.  Let's not 
forget that people with disabilities are often forced to stay at 
home.  They're isolated from society.  And if they work from 
home, they cannot necessarily take part in the life of the 
company.  

So we wanted to make sure that they were involved in the 
works council, in the trade unions, that they are invited to the 
office parties.  We wanted to do everything we could.  Thank 
you.  

(Applause) 



>> ABDUL WAHEED KHAN: Our last panelist for the session, Miss 
Susan Schorr.  

>> SUSAN CARROLL SCHORR: Thank you very much, and I'd just 
like to thank all of my fellow panelists for leaving some time 
for me to speak as well today.  I think everybody did a great 
job of keeping to their five minutes.  

My name is Susan Schorr.  I am the Acting Head of the Special 
Initiatives Division in the ITU in the Development Sector.  My 
colleague, Andrea Saks, talked to you about the work done by the 
T sector or Standardization Sector, and I'd like to share with 
you some of the work we are doing with developing countries.  

I'd also like to address in my presentation one of the 
questions that had framed our session, which is what are the 
challenges and requirements for fostering Internet 
accessibility?  I think we heard from Mr. Petit and Mr. Canet 
some of the ideas behind this question, but just to hammer it 
home, obviously, there are many aspects that are related to 
promoting accessible Internet access for persons with 
disabilities.  We've heard a lot about how websites must be made 
accessible and some of the work that has to be done in terms of 
the size of the letters that are used, et cetera.  We also have 
to make sure that websites do not block assistive technologies, 
like screen readers, from being used by blind users.  And we 
also have to make sure that websites, both public sector and 
private sector websites, are made accessible. 

Obviously, some users -- and we've heard a lot of the 
examples today about persons with some physical handicaps -- may 
require special keyboards or trackballs.  The rise of smart 
phones, 3G phones, means more Internet content is going to be 
provided on mobile phones.  It means our mobile phones and the 
Web content there must be made accessible as well.  And the 
explosion of video content means that Internet users -- some 
Internet users will need captioning to access video content, as 
we're having demonstrated here today.  

These kinds of accessible features are required in the United 
Nations Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities 
that Mr. Kahn referred to in his opening remarks.  This 
Convention applies to I think we're now 144 governments that 
have signed this and 85 countries that have ratified the 
Convention, which means chances are very high that the country 
you come from is covered by this Convention right now.  

Article 9 of the Convention has put ICT accessibility on a 
par with the accessibility rights that have long been associated 
with transportation or access to the physical environment.  

What is ITU doing to address these and other accessibility 
challenges?  We're playing a leading role in sharing best 
practices that our members, our regulators, our policymakers in 



the ICT industry can take to ensure that the goals of Article 9 
are implemented at the national level.  We have done this 
primarily through the development of the e-Accessibility 
Toolkit, and I believe one of my colleagues has distributed a 
flyer on our e-Accessibility Toolkit that some of you may have. 
We did this together with G3ict.  

In addition, we're implementing pilot projects in a number of 
developing countries along the lines of some of the very 
inspiring stories that we heard from some of the other panelists 
today.  The basic idea is to equip these community ICT centers 
with assistive technologies so that the persons with 
disabilities who use these centers can partake in ICT literacy 
training as well as vocational and educational training.  

We also run capacity-building workshops, and we have another 
initiative I spoke of this morning, Connect to School, Connect 
to Community, and there we're developing another module of best 
practices on just how centers for persons with disabilities can 
be equipped to promote the idea of job training and education 
for young people.  

Now, if I could just quickly talk to you more about the ITU 
G3ict e-Accessibility Toolkit.  Again, the main purpose here is 
to assist our members in understanding the requirements of the 
Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities.  This is 
the website, if you're interested in looking at it, 
eaccessibilitytoolkit.org.  It's currently available in English, 
but I'm really happy to see that one of our partners is out in 
the audience from Tunisia who is translating it, I believe, into 
French, and perhaps we can get an update on how that work is 
going later on, and we hope to have it translated into other 
languages as well.  

And I just wanted to give you very quickly a very concrete 
example of how this toolkit might assist you if you're 
interested in learning more about how to make the Internet 
accessible for persons with disabilities.  

So here's a screenshot of the homepage of the toolkit.  If 
you were going to go in there -- and I've highlighted in yellow 
over here on the left technical resources.  If you were to click 
on that link, you would come to a list of various kinds of ICTs 
from wireless phones to television, but you will see here I've 
highlighted websites.  So if you click there, it'll bring you to 
another page.  I've actually enlarged the text here so you could 
see it, much as a screen magnifier would enlarge it if you were 
looking at it online.  This chapter about an accessible -- 
accessible websites was actually written by a young blind woman 
in India who makes her living due to ICTs.  So it identifies, 
again, some of the different kinds of assistive technologies 
that are available for different kinds of persons with 



disabilities to access the Internet. 
I've highlighted some of these here.  Again, screen readers 

for the blind.  Screen magnifiers for those with low vision. 
Speech recognition programs for those with motor impairments. 
One-handed keyboards or Braille-based solutions.  

This webpage goes on to talk about the business case for Web 
accessibility, and as one of our previous speakers mentioned, it 
gives access to guidelines for actually developing accessible 
websites.  

I won't take up too much more of your time, but it does 
provide you with links to accessible websites, if you wanted to 
get some examples of those, from both private and public sector. 
The actual links to where you can get those guidelines for 
developing an accessible website.  And there is much, much more, 
but time does not permit us, so please have a look, and we hope 
that you will find this a useful resource.  Thank you very much. 

(Applause) 
>> ABDUL WAHEED KHAN: My apology to all the panelists.  Time 

is our common enemy.  And not stretchable.  So with that, I 
thank all the panelists, but now it is your turn to either 
comment or ask questions or even share experiences.  Please be 
very, very brief.  

As you can see, I have been rather ruthless in stopping the 
speakers to go beyond five minutes, so without wasting any 
further time, I will invite the first member of the audience.  

>> ALEXANDRA GASPARI: Thanks a lot.  Alexandra Gaspari from 
the ITU.  I wanted to just comment Mr. Pierre Petit, and I shall 
do so in French.  We organized in February 2010 a workshop.  It 
was really a seminar addressed to the staff in the United 
Nations.  It was a training seminar for the accessibility of 
websites, and we posted it on the Internet, so you can find all 
these tools or the contributions, rather, by the speakers, and I 
can give you the address to this website.  It's free of charge. 
There's no password.  And perhaps this can also be useful to you 
and your colleagues in order to improve Web accessibility.  And 
this is a very practical application of Article 9 of the 
Convention.  Thank you.  

>> Indeed, it will be very useful, and we shall consult it as 
soon as possible.  

>> ABDUL WAHEED KHAN: Thank you very much for passing on that 
information.  Yes.  

>> ANDREA SAKS: This is Alexandra Gaspari, the Secretariat of 
the Joint Coordination Activity on Accessibility and Human 
Factors, and also of GICAD, and she is the official focal point 
at the ITU-T for accessibility issues and has been responsible 
for taking over the organizing of many workshops, so I did put 
her email and our websites on the presentation that I did, so 



you can contact her directly.  
>> ABDUL WAHEED KHAN: Very good.  Thank you.  
>> My name is (Indiscernible).  I work with the Human Rights 

Commission.  My first question is addressed to Mr. Lucien and 
Mr. Mokhtar.  It's, in fact, the same question addressed to 
both.  Because I don't really see -- and this is an observation 
that someone else also mentioned.  I don't really see how you 
manage to have this content with the connectivity and create the 
social integration through a telecenter.  

I have the feeling that this is rather looking up people 
rather than opening -- locking up people rather than opening to 
the society at large.  

My second question is to Mr. Pierre Petit.  You mentioned the 
website.  It's very interesting, but you haven't given us any 
addresses to these websites.  I would really like to know the 
links to these websites.  

>> PIERRE PETIT: Okay.  Let me answer your question right 
away.  I had prepared a presentation which, with all the 
references and links and websites, but unfortunately, this would 
have taken me some ten minutes, and there was simply no time to 
do so.  That's why I couldn't show you all the major part of my 
visual presentation.  However, the website is www.(in French) 
it's written in one word.  And it's followed by dot com.  As it 
says next to my name in the program, A Hauteur d'Homme.  

>> ABDUL WAHEED KHAN: There was another element about 
telework.  

>> Yes, that is addressed to Mr. Lucien and Mr. Mokhtar Ben 
Ali.  

>> In Tunisia, there's the legal framework that supports the 
integration of handicapped persons.  I repeat, we have a legal 
framework promoting the integration of handicapped people which 
enables these people to find their first job.  What I'm saying 
is we have a legislation which really requires for the economic 
sector, each company, to include a given percentage of 
handicapped people amongst its staff.  

>> Well, my answer is we're heading this project, and we are 
setting up a local space with equipment that this will enable 
people with impaired mobility to come to work there, as well as 
other people, single women with children who cannot take on a 
full-time job.  So it's really going to be very good social 
integration which will enable the handicapped workers to go to 
this workplace and then return home.  That is the idea.  It's 
not -- they are not necessarily going to remain at home and type 
in front of their computer, whatever.  It is taking part in a 
collective effort at a given workplace.  And this is where their 
social integration takes part, and that's the interesting 
dimension.  



>> Yes, I'd like to add something to the question you put 
earlier.  In order to be able to compare a number of countries, 
Tunisia is one of the rare countries where there is a very 
integrative environment, integrative for handicapped people.  We 
have paragraphs that don't exist anywhere else.  So obviously, 
when you have these tools, it's easier to reach such degree of 
integration.  And sometimes we have to take examples from 
developing countries, where the situation is sometimes improved 
compared to European countries.  

>> ANDREA SAKS: I'm going to jack it up a bit.  Conferencing, 
teleconferencing.  I mean, we're talking about maybe giving 
people telecommunications job or tele -- I'm going to move it up 
to the person who is disabled who could actually participate in 
a meeting.  For example, at ITU, with Resolution 70, we are 
allowed now to have people come and attend meetings being 
invited who are not necessarily members, who are disabled and 
have something to say or contribute.  

They could also attend remotely.  Now, all of you have been 
having fun, perhaps not getting here with the volcano.  We're 
finding out that nature is going to prevent us from traveling, 
and captioning pods are starting to show up in long distance 
conferencing tools.  So we're not just talking about dealing 
with handicapped people in isolation.  We're talking about 
including them in the kind of tools that we need to use that 
we're going to have to allow them to be able to participate in. 

So I wanted to move it up to another level, that remote 
participation is a very important part of accessibility for 
persons with disabilities so they can participate in normal 
business calls.  There are so many people out there with 
professional jobs who are restricted in promotion, so there are 
all kinds of levels.  It's not just one level not being able to, 
but as we allow them to participate in what I call the real 
jobs, we're going to find more and more educational facilities 
doing the same, training people with persons with disabilities 
in the future will look a lot brighter.  Thank you.  

>> Thank you.  (Speaking non-English) I now speak in English. 
I would like to add to what the lady says.  Accessibility means 
integration, and not the opposition, exclusion.  So when we talk 
about accessibility, we talk about integration, and we should 
find accessibility tools, and all companies, business centers, 
should be accessible to disabled people.  This is integration. 
We should work for integration and not for the exclusion.  I 
totally agree with the lady.  

>> I'm not sure that you received an answer to your question. 
Let me perhaps add something because when you talk about 
telework, there's often confusion.  Most media speak of telework 
as working at home, from the home.  Or the media doesn't usually 



know that there is another way for teleworking.  When you read 
the press or you watch TV, you understand teleworking as being 
working from the home.  That's one way to do it.  

But you can also do it outside of your home, and then this is 
when home teleworking can be an aggravating factor, not 
necessarily, but if you can go outside, leave your home, and go 
to a center, go to a -- anywhere outside of your home, this is 
sometimes sufficient for teleworking not to be seen as limiting 
and contributing to the isolation of a handicapped person.  But 
it's, rather, an integrative factor.  So it's really a semantic 
issue, teleworking in the home and teleworking outside the home. 
Perhaps we should specify this.  

>> The chairman of (Indiscernible) organization and one of 
the founders of the first global telecenter Academies for 
Persons with Disabilities.  We launch it last March in Manila. 
Actually, in our organization, we are dealing with the 
disabilities, and we are dealing with persons with disabilities 
in many ways because we know, as Mr. President mentioned, 
disabled are excluded from many ways of life, so we train them 
for free, and we give them computers to keep at home, and we 
maintain it for them.  And we teach them how to communicate with 
their friends and families.  And we make telecenters for them.  

One thing I want everyone to join us, this is a website or 
Web portal for the telecenter academy.  It is first founded last 
March.  And we want all of you to join us because we need your 
curriculum because sharing curriculum is one of the best things 
that we can provide to the disability.  So do please join this 
portal because it is very important for everyone who is working 
with disability.  

>> ANDREA SAKS: Thank you very much.  I just want to be 
clear.  I wasn't saying that was a bad idea or they were 
inferior.  What I was trying to say, we want to look at it from 
a wide range because we have people, for instance, in the 
developing world where I've just come from, telecenters would be 
a vital way because many people can't afford their own 
computers, and that is the only way that they can work or work 
with certain things.  

We were also visiting schools, which is also important.  And 
I've been successful in hooking one school up now with the 
Ugandan communication commission to be able to get them some 
computers.  But the thing is that's an unusual situation, so 
telecenters are vital.  But what I'm getting to is that the, 
quote, big world has to stop looking down and begin to bring 
people up to be able to have what we call opportunities to get 
to the real jobs.  So it's a gradual process.  It's kind of 
something that most people did not conceive of.  

So while we have one send of the spectrum, we have the other, 



because I'm going to use an example of a person.  I mentioned 
his name, Shadi Abou-Zahra, who sits in a wheelchair, but he 
doesn't do anything about that particular disability he happens 
to have.  He is a Web accessibility expert.  And he has 
transcended his particular disability.  He doesn't work in that 
area, though he's very knowledgeable, having got the problem. 
He has become an accessibility expert in standardization for Web 
accessibility.  So I want people to lift up their view.  But 
telecenters are vital, especially in the developing world. 
Thank you.  

>> Hello.  I come from Geneva national center for 
(Indiscernible).  In my work, we see lots of people who have 
been disabled by mines, land mines, they step on mines.  And one 
of the best things here in Action Line 3, which is access 
information with knowledge.  I think we should underline the 
knowledge as well, because the best we can give to our victims 
is they got the insurance from the insurance company, but one of 
the best we can get is the knowledge on ICT so they can use, so 
despite their disability, they can come back to normal work.  

Because in case of miners or supervisors, they have accident 
in the field, in case they were the best, we have to find 
something else they can be best at.  With ICT, we should 
underline that so we don't forget knowledge of people.  

Second thing, disability, I don't know the age of disability, 
but I think if you have teenage children, you are immediately 
realize that you kind of disable because of the acronyms and 
things they use.  Another thing, knowledge there, having all the 
acronyms and everything there, and maybe manuals, when you buy 
mobile phones, should be kind of small things, practical things 
that maybe normal thing can -- above 30 can be able to change 
the SIM card in a phone or maybe just add another contact. 
That's all.  Thanks.  

>> Thank you very much.  I'm glad you asked the question 
because I think the panelists have shared a great deal about 
telework, about challenges, et cetera, et cetera.  I was hoping 
to hear something about the experiences using ICT for enabling 
people to learn, to acquire, to share knowledge and so on.  And 
I'm sure the other members of the audience also.  Go ahead.  

>> Hello.  I'm from the telecommunication authority of the 
United Arab Emirates.  Looking at the activities -- and I 
thought that why not share one of them.  In the UAE last year, 
we launched an initiative called eco silence.  The initiative to 
connect people with certain disabilities and utilize relay 
services, as mentioned, I believe, in one of the slides here, 
and this is kind of initiative between the TRS, 
telecommunication authority, and the Ministry of Social Affairs. 
And through this initiative, we have gathered also 



contributions, a contribution reached about 8 million at that 
time, so there is a government direction to connect the 
unconnected.  There is more is more work to do to bring 
technologies that would enable disabled people to be able to 
communicate.  This is just something that I wanted to share from 
the United Arab Emirates. 
Thank you.  

>> ANDREA SAKS: You're talking about deaf people, aren't you, 
or people who can't speak.  If you're doing relay services.  Is 
that correct?  

>> I'm not really -- I don't have the details of the whole 
initiatives, but one of them is the relay services.  For deaf 
people, exactly, as you mentioned, yes.  

>> ANDREA SAKS: I'm very pleased to hear that.  I'd like to 
exchange information.  Because my whole background, I grew up 
with deaf parents, and relay services are -- I was there in the 
beginning.  It's extremely important because the deaf community 
can't -- your doctor isn't always going to be online or looking 
at his mobile phone.  We need to have interfaces to allow the 
deaf community to use the telecommunication services to be able 
to get in touch with people that they need to speak to and do 
their job.  So that is wonderful news.  Thank you.  

>> Just to jump in on this discussion we were having about 
inclusiveness that you raised, it's a very key point, and it's 
something that we're looking at with our upcoming module on 
using ICTs for the education of children who are disabled in 
developing countries as well as adults.  I think that Mr. Kahn 
said this very well.  One of the things that we have discovered 
from the few pilot projects we've done in developing countries 
is children are not being educated, which means that they are 
denied a right to become free and independent people, and 
likewise, many adult persons with disabilities are deemed not to 
have the ability to be socially and economically able and 
independent.  

So we wanted to look at this issue, and we were looking at 
the issue of education.  I think the Convention is very clear 
that it's very important to focus on inclusiveness and 
integration rather than warehousing people or separating people 
out.  

Now, one of the telecenters that we're working on in Burkina 
Faso is going to be designed so that it has a section of it that 
is equipped with assistive technology so that persons with 
disabilities can go there to learn how to use ICTs, but it's 
also going to be a public telecenter open to everyone, and I 
think that will also help facilitate the whole idea of 
integration.  Thank you.  

>> ABDUL WAHEED KHAN: That was an excellent example of how to 



enable them and also how to integrate at the same time.  Thank 
you.  

>> If you wish to have the website address I have a few 
business cards, and you can have the exact address of our 
website.  I have a few cards which contain the address.  You can 
just ask me.  Thank you.  In English.  

>> Yes, one from Tunisia.  
>> Yes, just for information, in Tunisia, we have, in fact, 

initiated a call center integrating disabled people and normal 
people, and in effect, it was like a training for them because 
in fact, they did not stay till the end because it's like a 
training workshop for one or two years maximum, and they could, 
in fact, have good jobs.  So this was a very good experience.  

Also, we have developed, in fact, an initiative, training 
center for blind people through the -- and for students who have 
disability, we went even to offering them computers and free 
connection with Internet to be able to prepare their thesis and 
to be, in fact, in touch with universities.  And we are now -- 
in fact, we hope to launch the center of Besma in September 
2010.  Building construction has been finished, and we are now 
around about 50% equipping this center.  It will be a big center 
for training and integration of disabled people, ICT training, 
and of course, employment.  

And we hope to be able to collaborate with your departments 
in this center, exchange experience, and of course, work on 
becoming an international center of exchange and of experience 
and knowledge.  

>> ABDUL WAHEED KHAN: Thank you very much for sharing your 
experiences and especially the wonderful work that you're doing 
in Tunisia.  I have personally visited Tunisia several times and 
have seen some of the centers and the wonderful work being done 
there.  I wish there were many other examples.  There are many 
isolated examples, as the panelists have mentioned.  There are 
many initiatives, whether in cities, in universities, 
telecenters and telework and so on and so forth.  

A lot of work is being done.  Much of this is really 
isolated.  We don't know a great deal.  As one of the remarks 
that really touched me is that yes, you can have standards, you 
can have policies, you can have strategies, et cetera.  You can 
have all kinds of plans and programs.  But if you do not 
implement on the scale that it needs to be implemented, when you 
look at the total number of disabled people, 650 million, that's 
10% of the total population.  That's 10% of the potential 
economic growth.  That's 10% potential of integrating these 
people and giving them a life of dignity.  

That is -- each one of us likes to lead a life of dignity. 
We want to be free, we want to be independent, we want to be 



creative, we want to be able to contribute to economic and 
social development.  And more than anything else, we want to be 
ourselves.  And I think the same thing applies to persons with 
disabilities.  

So we have to look at it from that point of view. 
Fortunately, information and communication technologies are 
enabling technologies to help us do that in the area of 
learning, in the area of sharing knowledge, in making them, you 
know, economically more productive and become members of the 
social communities and so on and so forth.  So I think there is 
a lot that the ICTs have to off to this particular community 
from being excluded to being included.  

Anyway, thank you very much for your contribution to this 
session.  I am very pleased that you all came.  And I was 
initially quite concerned that the number of people in the 
audience was rather small, but now the room looks very full.  It 
pleases us all that you are here and to share this.  Thank you 
very much.  

(Applause) 
Believe it or not, we finish this section at 4:00.  That's 

very unusual.  Thank you.  
Thank you very much.  Thank you.  
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